
Jones Lang LaSalle 
1225 17th Street, Suite 1900 
Denver, CO 80202 

May 2, 2022 

City Clerk Dylan Gibson 
City Council, City of Commerce City, Colorado 
7887 E. 60th A venue 
Commerce City, CO 80022 
Re: CanAm - Zoning Case #:Z-964-2 1-22 

Dear City Clerk Gibson: 

(©))JL[ 

Un ited Development Companies and QuikTrip, the joint applicants of the 37-acre site located at the SWC of 
Hwy 85 and I 12th Avenue in Commerce City, Colorado, requested a write-up of my professional opinion 
regarding the retail development viability at said site. 

In regards Lo full -serv ice restaurants, unfortunately, due to construction costs, labor costs, supply costs, and 
available existing restaurant spaces, I do not expect many deals to occur in the full-serv ice restaurant category. In 
addition to those macro factors, the industry continues to move toward quick casual and drive-thru formats. 
wh ich make the real estate expansion even more difficult for developers in our industry. If there is full-service 
restaurant expansion in suburban trade areas, it will be in trade areas with major anchors, entertainment users 
such as movie theatres, hotels, and with much stronger demographics. 

Grocery is going to be even more difficult. The grocer deals today are extremely difficult to get done due to the 
requirements that they have put in place. One real estate factor needed is immediate access to the neighborhood, 
wh ich this site lacks. Another factor needed is a dense surrounding population. which again, unfortunately, this 
site does not have. Although the overall traffic is great, the two factors mentioned previously would be 
prohibitive enough to not get internal approval. 

As a means of background, I started in Retail Commercial Real Estate in 2003. I currently oversee the Retail 
Divis ion for the Rocky Mountain Region at Jones Lang LaSalle. Prior to joining JLL in 2020, I was a Partner at 
Legend Retai l Group. and prior to that spent 7 years at the Staubach Co. Retail Division. I have been fortunate 
enough to assist notable groups with their first locations here in Colorado, as well as help roll out some of the 
largest publicly traded companies. 

Please feel free to reach out to me with any questions. 

Regards, 

Sam Zaitz 
Executive Vice President 
Jones Lang LaSalle 



May 13, 2022 
 
City Clerk Dylan Gibson 
City of Commerce City  
7887 E. 60th Avenue 
Commerce City, Colorado 80022 
 
RE: CanAm – Zoning Case#: Z-964-21-22 
 
Dear Clerk Gibson, Planning Commissioners, Mayor, and City Council Members:  
 
My name is Omar Moreno. I am the Trucking Operations manager of Iron Woman Construction. 
We have a number of members doing business in Commerce City and member companies 
based out of the city. We appreciate the opportunity to be able to support projects and 
ventures that bring meaningful development to the city. 
 
I am writing today to express support for the annexation and zoning case for the CanAm project 
at the southwest corner of 112th Avenue and Highway 85. The applicant has made a substantial 
effort to reach community and address concerns through a number of voluntary community 
meetings and continuous communication with neighbors. This will bring much needed retail 
and services to the area and will do so with consideration of adjacent neighborhoods. I believe 
the project is in line with the goals of the city’s Comprehensive Plan and guidelines, as well as 
its’ economic development goals.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Omar G. Moreno Gomez - Trucking Operations manager  
Iron Woman Construction  
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Gibson, Dylan - CM

From: Emily Walsh <ewalsh.dunes@gmail.com>
Sent: Monday, May 16, 2022 7:59 AM
To: Gibson, Dylan - CM
Subject: Written Comments for RES 2022-30, AN-259-21-22, and Z-964-21-22

Good morning, 
 
Please accept the following as my written comments on the matters of RES 2022-30, AN-259-21-22, and Z-
964-21-22 for the 16 May 22 City Council meeting for Commerce City. 
 
----- 
 
Good evening. Thank you for taking the time to consider the residents' concerns regarding the CANAM project 
at the corner of HWY 85 and 112th. I am a homeowner in the Dunes Park neighborhood across the street and 
have been actively engaged in neighborhood meetings as well as city planning commission meetings about this 
property.  
 
We ask that you vote in alignment of the ruling of the planning commission and proceed with the annexations 
and development of the properties on the condition that fuel cells are removed from the acceptable uses list for 
these parcels. 
 
The bottom line is that if you want people to live here and spend money here, give them something to spend 
money on other than the “fresh produce” at a gas station. THERE IS NO NEED OR WANT FOR A GAS 
STATION, regardless of fueling for large trucks. We as neighbors are concerned for our safety, our community, 
and for the future of our neighborhood if QuikTrip is allowed to proceed. Quality community for a lifetime. 
 
Before I jump into some more specific things, I want to mention the quality of our community. If you want to 
continue to draw taxpayers to this area and make it more desirable to folks to come and live, work, and play - 
YOU DON’T DO THAT BY PUTTING IN GAS STATIONS. You do that by including ANY of the other 
amenities on the commercial use list. I recognize that a bit of my past life (former east coaster from over 10 
years ago) is showing here, but do you realize what a good bagel place would do for this area?! We could really 
stand a place where we could walk to and grab a nice family meal. There is not much other than fast food 
available to us in this area.  A hometown feel is sorely lacking for Dunes Park, River Run, and Belle Creek. 
There are so many things that this community could benefit from and what QT is proposing will be a detriment 
to the community, not a boost.  
 
My neighbors and I have expressed many times that we are not in favor of a gas station or convenience store on 
that property. I will let my neighbors who are present tonight elaborate on the points below as well as surface 
myriad other concerns that we as a community have about the approval of a QT location. Our reasons include 
but are not limited to:  
 
- traffic, danger 
- traffic, congestion 
- traffic, infrastructure redesign/cost to taxpayers 
- pollution, light 
- pollution, sound 
- pollution, air quality 
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- pollution, trash 
- safety, vandalism 
- safety, theft 
- safety, transient population 
- community vitality, quality community for a lifetime 
- community vitality, low amenities within walking distance 
- community vitality, attractiveness of new and future families 
- community vitality, property values 
- usage, revenue 
- usage, no need for gas 
 
When an increase in traffic incidents and congestion begin to emerge at the intersection of 85/112th, will 
QuikTrip pay for the redesign and construction of the infrastructure? Conversely, are we as the taxpayers that 
have the foresight to recognize the issues with the QuikTrip location, come here and speak out about, and ask 
you to rethink this be forced to pay for it? I am referencing improvements beyond the lengthening of a turn lane 
and acceleration lane underway with public works. Make no mistake, larger adjustments are inevitable. 
 
This proposal boasts a thriving commercial center. As far as I understand, a gas station is hardly a “commercial 
center.” We were told that there would be more mixed uses facilities than are being projected in the current 
version of the proposal and those opportunities are markedly absent. 
 
Receptive and appreciative are the not the adjectives I would use to describe the tone of previous meetings 
between QuikTrip and my neighbors. In fact, the one participant that was happy about the addition was simply 
excited that she could remain a resident of Henderson and not Commerce City. It had nothing to do with the 
quality of bananas she could purchase at our very own QuikTrip. It is insulting to hear that QT is positing that 
neighbors were "receptive".  
 
I want to advocate for our neighborhood as a whole as there are many neighbors that will not have the ability to 
attend or speak for themselves tonight. I am unfortunately out of town for my grandfather's funeral, otherwise I 
would be speaking before you tonight. Some of our neighbors are not able to attend as they have jobs or 
families that make it difficult for them to attend these meetings for such lengthy periods of time.  
 
Thank you for your time and consideration. 
 
Emily Walsh 
9825 E 113th Avenue 
Commerce City, CO 80640 
 
 
--  
Best, 
-Emily 
 
Emily Walsh | Board Member 
Riverdale Dunes Metro District 
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Gibson, Dylan - CM

From: Stephanie Fernandez <stephanie.m.miller9191@gmail.com>
Sent: Monday, May 16, 2022 11:27 AM
To: CPDS Planning Dept VM 3772
Cc: Baker, Andrew - CD; Memmer, Katelyn - CD; Gibson, Dylan - CM
Subject: AN-259-21-22 & Z-964-21-22 Public Hearing Tonight

Dear Andrew Baker & Planning Committee/City Council, 
 
My name is Stephanie Fernandez and I am emailing with regards to the public hearing meeting tonight 
concerning QuikTrip and their desire to build a gas station/convenience store on the corner of 112th and 85. I 
cannot physically come to the meeting tonight as I am pregnant in my third trimester with a high risk 
pregnancy, so I am hoping you take the time to read my comments on the issue and please take them into 
consideration. 
 
I have been a resident living in the Riverdale Dunes community for almost 6 years and have watched as 
Commerce City continues to grow around us. Since hearing about QuikTrip so long ago I have been strongly 
opposed to them building by the intersection (as well as many fellow residents not just in Riverdale Dunes, but 
in neighboring Belle Creek), and have emailed and spoken out before on the subject at countless meetings.  
 
After hearing all of the community input over months of meetings outlining all of the countless reasons that 
there should not be a gas station, I am asking for the City Council to please vote YES to rezoning with the 
condition of NO GAS STATION. I believe this would send a strong message to the surrounding residents that 
our voices DO matter, and that our thoughts are seriously considered.  
 
Thank you kindly for your time, 
Stephanie Fernandez. 
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-----Original Message----- 
From: John Yelenick <yelenick@earthlink.net> 
Sent: Wednesday, May 11, 2022 1:26 PM 
To: Baker, Andrew - CD <abaker@c3gov.com>; hmiller@adcogov.org; ntapia@agclawfirm.com 
Cc: maria.ruiz@coag.gov; Davis, Rick - CC <rdavis@c3gov.com>; cdphe_ej@state.co.us; 
sjaquith@earthlink.net 
Subject: Public Comments for Commerce City PUD Case #Z-964-21-22 _ 9940 East 112th Ave., 
Henderson, CO_ CERCLA/SUPERFUND Site 

 
Mr. Andrew Baker, Planner May11, 2022 City of Commerce City 
Community Development 
7887 E. 60thAve. 
Commerce City, CO 80022 
abaker@c3gov.com 

 
Case#Z-964-21-22; Annexation and Zoning Change Proposed Subdivision Name: CanAm (fka: 
Reisbeck Subdivision) 
Location:9940-9982 E. 112th Ave., Henderson, CO 80640 

Dear Mr.Baker, 

The“Development Review Team Analysis” for the captioned case is flawed and sets a bad 
precedent. Staff Report to the City Planning Commission dated May 3, 
2002,states: “The Land Development Code…sets out the specific criteria upon which such an 
application can be approved or denied. Therefore, the analysis and evaluation must be limited to 
those criteria; no outside considerations may be the basis of a decision of approval or denial.  
 
Through out the staff report, reliance was placed upon the Commerce City “Comprehensive Plan” 
which, for the subject property, is contrary to the mandates of the State of Colorado’s “No Action 
Determination Approval for Property at 9940-9982 East 112th Ave” aka: VCUP: enforceable for the 
last 18years. 

 
Staff makes the assertion that: c) The PUD: (i) Addresses a unique situation [per 
section21-4370 PUD Zone District] and represents an improvement in quality… 
(to) include“environmental protection”. Was Commerce City’s own Environmental Policy Advisory 
Committee [Res 2021-38] even consulted? 
If so, where are the committee findings? 

 
As the property owner for Right-of-Way Tract #1 (E. 112th Ave.) and Tract#2 (Belle Creek Blvd.), I 
object to your Staff’s recommendation to approve the proposed PUD changing the current property 
use from “Industrial-1” (Light Intensity Industrial District Adams County/Commerce City (in current 
compliance with the State of Colorado VCUP) to Commerce City PUD “ High Intensity –Residential” – 
(not in compliance with the State of Colorado VCUP); the subject property currently defined as a 
United States Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act of 1980 
(SUPERFUND) site. 

 
Sincerely, 
John Yelenick Realty 
3650 South Dahlia St. 
Denver,Colorado 80237 
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Attachments: 
*VCUP Letter to Reisbeck Subdivision dated June 14, 2004 *John Yelenick Rocky Mountain Arsenal 
5 Year Review Comments dated July 19, 2021 *Evidence of Ownership for ROW Tracts 1&2; 
Reisbeck Subdivision 

 
CC: 
Heidi Miller_Adams County Attorney 
hmiller@adcogov.org 

 
Noel Tapia_Commerce City Attorney 
ntapia@agclawfirm.com 

 
Natalie Hanlon Leh_Chief Deputy Attorney General maria.ruiz@coag.gov 

Rick Davis_Commerce City Councilman Ward 3 rdavis@c3gov.com 

Colorado Department of Public Health & Environment % Tyson Johnston_Environmental Justice 
cdphe_ej@state.co.us 

 
Sandy Jaquith, Site Specific Advisory Board to State ofColorado sjaquith@earthlink.net 



















































 
 

 
 
May 16, 2022 
  
City Clerk Dylan Gibson 
City of Commerce City 
7887 E. 60th Avenue 
Commerce City, Colorado 80022 
  
RE: CanAm – Zoning Case#: Z‐964‐21‐22 
  
Dear Clerk Gibson, Planning Commissioners, Mayor, and City Council Members: 
  
My name is Greg Fulton and I am the President of the Colorado Motor Carriers Association.  We are 
proud to have many of our members based in Commerce City while many others conduct business 
with various companies in the city today.  In that regard we always appreciate the opportunity to 
support those projects and business ventures that may bring meaningful development to the city. 
  
I am writing today to express our support for the annexation and zoning case for the CanAm project at 
the southwest corner of 112th Avenue and Highway 85. In our eyes it appears that the applicant has 
made a substantial effort to engage the community through various community meetings and 
outreach.  Further they have made a good faith effort to address the concerns of the community and 
neighbors proximate to the development.  We believe that the project may provide valuable retail 
businesses and services to the area and the community at large. This project also seems to be in line 
with the goals of the community and complies with Commerce City’s Comprehensive Plan.  
  
On our association’s behalf I wish to encourage your support for this project. 
  
Thank you.  

   
Gregory D. Fulton 
President 
 
 
 



Written Comment for consideration by Anna Mariotti, Commerce City Resident 

Z-964-21-22 

I reached out to each City Councilmember regarding the Consent Agenda Item:  Z-964-21-22 

(the property on 112th and Highway 85 in Commerce City). I implored you each to vote "no" on 

the consent agenda item Z-964-21-22.  I do not believe that an adequate public hearing was 

held for the application submitted on the property and am concerned that the City Council has 

not heard the voices or concerns of the impacted residents based on the information outlined 

below. 

 

 As you are aware, when this application was originally submitted in the fall of 2021, there was a 

large amount of community interest to participate in the decision making regarding this 

property.  Hundreds of citizens signed a petition requesting that the fueling station not be 

allowed on the property due to the increased traffic, safety, and health concerns that it would 

present to the residents.  In the fall many citizens (including myself) registered to speak at the 

public hearing and during the process of the hearings, the applicant withdrew their 

application.  The community was so engaged at this time that the meeting even lasted until 11 

pm (due to the amount of public comments registered at the meeting).  At that time, citizens that 

had registered to speak were informed that if the public hearing was rescheduled they would be 

notified and could speak then (as they had already registered to speak on the file). 

 

I was alerted on May 2 (via the neighborhood app) that the City Planning Commission had the 

file (Z-964-21-22) on the agenda for the Planning Commission meeting to discuss on May 3. I 

was unable to attend the Planning Commission meeting as it was extremely short notice, and 

the community was not informed of the application being brought forth again.  I contacted Jason 

Rogers and was able to provide an email to the planning department, but did not see that email 

contained in the public comments from the Planning Commission on May 3 so am unsure if it 

was shared with Commission members.  At a previous meeting, the Mayor brought up a 

concern with the lack of large, visible signage informing the community about the public process 

to comment on the proposed rezoning for the property.  I believe that the Mayor raised the issue 

with City personnel and even provided an example of the large signage that would be preferred 

to allow community members to be better informed of things like this.  It was requested that the 

City ensure that future bulletin boards be much larger and have large fonts (in English and 

Spanish).   

 

The signage that the city posted on the property was not located anywhere near accessible 

pathways or sidewalks (all three posting locations were in the dirt and grass away from any 

sidewalks or shared use paths).  This action by the city results in differently-abled residents not 

being aware of public meetings  unless their safety is placed in jeopardy and they attempt to 

cross the street which could leave them stranded and unable to move.  This is potentially a 

violation of rights under the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990. I would presume that traffic 

and pedestrian safety as well as equal access for community members would be important to 

City Councilmembers to be aware of.   

 

I recently met with the Community Development Director, Jim Tolbert, and he informed me that 

one of the main improvements he would like to make for future public meetings is to have larger, 



more permanent signage as he has recognized that the current signage the city is utilizing is 

lacking.  However, he has not implemented these changes yet and is working toward it for the 

future.  It was reassuring to know that others had noticed the issue with signage, but also 

disheartening that it seems like this property would not be afforded the same opportunity as 

future properties will have to ensure community awareness. 

 

Being unable to attend the Planning Commission meeting, I was awaiting the meeting minutes 

to be posted so that I could be informed of whether the application was passed through (or the 

status of the discussion).  I had been monitoring the website every few days to see what the 

status was on the property so that I could attend a future meeting and provide comments.  The 

meeting minutes were not posted for several weeks and through looking at other webpages on 

the website, I found that the file was brought up for public hearing on the City Council agenda 

for May 16.  I was extremely disappointed that I missed a chance to provide public comment 

and listen to the discussion surrounding this topic.  I feel like local government agencies 

typically try to engage with local citizens and believe this was a huge missed opportunity where 

a citizen is very engaged and interested and cannot get the information from the city to be able 

to participate in the decision-making.  I even engaged with the city in the fall via phone and still 

was unable to obtain an invitation to the Neighborhood Meeting the applicant had in December. 

 

In speaking with other residents, they were under the impression that because the Planning and 

Zoning Commission had approved the application with the condition that a fueling station not be 

built, that the community had their voices heard and everyone was celebrating the 

decision.  The residents felt as though they were able to come together, voice their concerns to 

city decision-makers, and that their thoughts and opinions were taken into consideration in a 

way that they were able to impact their community in a positive way.   Then, it was found out 

that at the City Council meeting on May 16, City Council members voted to approve the 

application and removed the condition that a fueling station not be placed on the property.  The 

residents that I spoke with over the past two weeks were not aware that the City Council could 

remove the condition of not allowing a fueling station and felt ill-informed of the next steps 

following the Planning and Zoning Commission.  In speaking with the Principal Planner for the 

city, I informed her that it was a missed opportunity to inform residents of what the next steps 

are following a Planning and Zoning Commission meeting.  That residents should have been 

clearly informed that the City Council has the authority to not apply the recommendation of the 

Planning and Zoning Commission.  I believe if that had occurred there would have been 

additional participation at the public hearing. 

 

As an interested community member, I am hoping that you will vote "no" on the consent agenda 

item and that the City will hold a more robust public hearing where all citizens (regardless of 

ability) are appropriately informed of the meeting and can attend and express their opinions 

regarding the application and associated development of the property.  As it currently stands, I 

am concerned that the City Council made a decision without hearing from the residents directly 

due to the lack of education provided to community members as well as the poor signage for the 

public meeting.  I understand that at this stage, it is much easier to have the decision remain on 

the consent agenda and proceed with the administrative processes regarding the development 

plan for the property.  But, I truly believe that if you hear from the residents that will be impacted 

by your decision to allow a fueling station at that intersection and the negative impact it will have 

on the families that your perspective may shift.  I believe that as elected officials your desire is 



to help residents and make decisions for the people you represent that increase their quality of 

life (not decrease it).  Unfortunately, the decision made on May 16 to allow a fueling station on 

the property will have an extremely negative impact on the family’s health and safety that reside 

in proximity of the property.  I have emailed each City Council member individually and am 

hopeful that you will take a concerned resident's thoughts and perspective into consideration 

and vote "no" on the item.  Thank you so much for your time. 

 

**Please see attached pictures that demonstrate the lack of accessible pathways to the public 

signage for pedestrians and differently-abled individuals.  There would not be a safe way for 

those residents to view any public notices on the property.** 

 

Sidewalk ends at Belle Creek column with no ramp or sidewalk (represents a “sidewalk to 

nowhere” and the signage was posted on the property north of this with no way to  – signage 

was on the vacant property and could not be accessed safely) 

 

 

 



Northeast corner of the property where signage was posted.  No accessible pathway or sidewalk 

available for pedestrians.  The only sign you can see clearly is the “For Sale” sign which implies the 

property is for sale, not that there is a public hearing scheduled for the development of the property as 

it is not currently for sale (that I am aware of): 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



T-intersection of 112th and Belle Creek where there are no curb ramps or sidewalks or accessible routes:

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



East side of the property where signage was placed.  There is not a safe place to even park a vehicle to 

read signage posted if someone wanted to read the details regarding the public meeting.

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Another view of the T-intersection on 112th and Belle Creek.  There is a sidewalk across the street, but 

no ramp to cross and no curb ramp or sidewalk near the property. 

 


